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COMMANDER’S LOG 
At this year’s MOWW National Convention in Annapolis, MD, one of the major events was the adoption of a new 2023-2028 Strategic Plan.  The six strategic goals in the plan are listed at the end of this newsletter.   
Strategic Goal Four: Annual grow engaged and sustainable MOWW membership.
The objectives under this goal:

>Motivate, influence, and engage Companions to proactively attract new Companions, to the Order and their Chapter.

>Retain existing members.

>Develop, fund, and implement a national strategy to attract new members.

>Determine what attracts Companions to become and remain members.

>Determine why MOWW is not attracting targeted cohorts essential to membership growth.

>Grow and retin veteran membership ensuring 75% veteran membership in every chapter and throughout the Order for compliance with 501(c)19 requirements.

As support for this and other goals, the Order hired Jenna Tomas as MOWW’s New Outreach Program Manager.  Jenna comes with a wealth of non-profit and program management experience.  She will be working to promote, professionalize and advance our outreach programs.  She can be reached at jtomas@moww.org. (703) 683-4911 Ext. 3.
In the coming months, we will see details on proposals of how to implement these objectives on a local basis.
See below the information on the CINC’s Town Hall Webinar.  All companions are encouraged to listen.  Also below is the information about MOWW Online and MOWW social media presence.  

  THIS MONTH’S SPEAKER 

This month’s speaker will be. Kirk Otterson, a senior staff member from the Los Alamos National Laboratory Office of National Security and International Relations.

Effects of the Russian War in Ukraine
The effects of Russia’s war on Ukraine are profound and long-lasting.  Because of the size of Russia’s nuclear arsenal and its possession of a UN Security Council veto, the war will affect most areas of international relations, especially the nuclear domain.  The US is headed toward uncharted territory, with two nuclear peer/near-peer competitors, no numerical limits on strategic offensive arms, increased pressures on non-nuclear states to proliferate, and novel threats to nuclear and radiological security posed by state actors.  US deterrence, arms control, nonproliferation, and nuclear security policies that were developed during the Cold War and into the 1990’s are challenged by this challenging and dangerous environment.  The new problems or novel manifestations of cold ones will require innovative policies, hard choices, and most of all, urgent action.

 
MEETING DETAILS
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This month’s meeting will be on Sunday December 10th.  We will meet in the Los Alamos Research Park building room 203A.  The building is labelled Hot Rocks Café in the map.  The meeting will begin with a social period at 2:00 PM followed by a brief business meeting at 2;30 PM.  There may be a presentation starting at about 3:15 PM. 
The Military Order of the World Wars meetings are open to all interested people for dinner and program with RSVP, or the program only at no cost.  Instead of the usual dinner, we will have a holiday cookies potluck.  Please bring some cookies to share.
The meeting will be a hybrid session including Zoom online.  Zoom session will start at about 2:00 PM.  Zoom details will be in the reminder email several days before the meeting.
LAST MONTH: SPEAKER         
The speaker at our November 18th meeting which was held at the Pecos Trail Cafe was Major Robert Hull.  

CIA Project Azorian
Major Hull started his presentation with a picture of the Glomar Explorer.  It is the sister ship to the Glomar Challenger.  When Major Hull was in graduate school, it was advertised that the ships were going to mine iron/manganese modules from the sea floor.  It would take place in international waters.  This was a hotly contested issue because the U.S. and the Japanese Navy were the only two countries that could do it and only the U.S. would do it.  It was not covered by the Law of the Sea so people were angry about it.  At least, that was the cover story.  Major Hull had a seminar class on just that ship.  However, we did not know the real story.

1968 was a very busy year.  On January 5th, Alexander Dubcek was elected to lead the Communist Party of Czechoslovakia.  This led to “Prague Spring” where Dubcek wanted to open the country to the West.  The Soviets were not happy about it.  On January 23rd, North Korea captures the USS Pueblo and still holds it.  This was very interesting.  We found out from a special operations ship that was part of this operation and was monitoring an undersea cable between North Korea and China that the North Koreas had transferred one of out code books to the Soviets.  This was a very important issue to this.

On January 25th, Israeli submarine INS Dakar sinks in the Mediterranean Sea.  Three days later, the French submarine Minerve sinks in the Mediterranean Sea.  On January 30th, the Tet Offensive in Vietnam started and continued until September 29th.  On March 8th, the Soviet submarine K-129 which is the subject of this talk was lost at sea.  The date is inferred from a number of things which will be talked about later.

On April 4th, Martin Luther King Jr. was assassinated in Memphis.  Nuclear weapon test “Boxcar” was detonated at the Nevada Test Site on April 26.  That was the day he turned 21 while serving at Incirlik Air Base in Adana, Turkey.  On May 6th, U.S. submarine USS Scorpion sinks southwest of the Azores.  So there were four submarines that sunk in 1968 and that caused great concern.  The USS Scorpion was of great concern because it was the only nuclear powered submarine of the four.  
Robert F, Kennedy was assassinated in Los Angeles on June 5th.  On August 20th, the Warsaw Pact invaded Czechoslovakia with 750,00 troops, 6500 tanks, and 800 aircraft ending the “Prague Spring: of political liberation.  On October 31st, President Johnson announces  the cessation of all bombardment in Vietnam as of November 1st.   Richard Nixon was elected president of the U.S. on November 5th.

It was a bad year for submarines with the four known to have been lost in 1968.  The Israeli submarine INS Dakar was discovered between Crete and Cyprus at almost 9800 feet beneath the surface of the Mediterranean Sea.  The three submarines other than the Scorpion were diesel-electric submarines, that is they ran on diesel engines or could run on batteries. Using the diesel engine, they could run submerged for about 24 hours, but only a short while on batteries.  They were equipped with a snorkel that could be used for communications, looking around, and for bringing in air.  Most of these submarines could only go to about 300 meters depth.

The French submarine Minerve was missing for more that fifty years before it was discovered in 1969 28 miles south of Toulon.  The Scorpion is located on the seabed in 9800 feet of water about 400 miles southwest of the Azores.  It is broken up and has nuclear weapons on board and the nuclear reactor is leaking.  It is considered too fragile to be raised.  

The Soviet submarine K-129 was a NATO reporting name Golf-II-class diesel-electric- powered ballistic missile submarine that served in the Pacific Fleet of the Soviet Navy – one of six strategic ballistic-missile submarines.  It carried three 1-megaton? Nuclear missiles.  It left its base in Petropavlovsk and headed to a location north of the Hawaiian Islands.  That base housed 28 submarines.  

Every day when a submarine surfaces, it sends a message saying where it is at.  The message is in a 1 second-long burst, and each submarine uses a different frequency.  K-129 was on a 7 day mission.  After about two days, it sent a burst with its hull number 722 and its location.  That was last that was heard from K-129.  After two cycles without a response, the Soviets got worried.  So they sent out a fleet of submarines, surface ships, and aircraft along the route it was to take to find it.  
We had a ship, the USS Barb, which was a special operations and intelligence gathering ship that was stationed off Petropavlovsk monitoring what the Soviets were doing.  It suddenly saw all the submarines leaving and wondered what was going on.  This was not normal.  Combining this with other intelligence, it was deduced that the Soviets lost a submarine.

The U.S. started using its capabilities to find the submarine.  The K-129 carried two nuclear tipped torpedoes  and three ballistic missiles.  It sank to a depth of 16,080 feet about 1800 miles northwest of Oahu.  The Soviets thought it was too deep to be recoverable.  It was near Midway Island.  We monitored it from Midway, Wake, Oahu, and other places.  
Netfilx Documentary Series “Spy Ops”  Episode * Project Azorian
After the video, Major Hull continued saying that in the video we saw a lot of things.  There are many different books on this, Netflix has a 1½ hour documentary, and there are other documentaries.  They all tell different stories, what was found, what was not found, what we did or did not recover.  They are consistent on some things, but some of the information is not available.  They are consistent in the two weeks before the search was started.  They are consistent with many ships leaving and not being able to find it.  They agreed with the report from the USS Barb.  However, they are not consistent in how the U.S. found it.
The U.S. first found out about it from the USN Cable Ship Meyer which was laying cable with hydrophones and heard two explosions about six minutes apart.  The Soviets also have such a system, but it was far away near Petropavlovsk and was not able to locate it.  Submariners know that there is a thermal layer in the ocean that can carry signals a long way.  That was the first indication that the USN Meyer heard.  The USAF AFTAC and the Navy SOSUS, sound surveillance system, hydrophones at Midway, Adak, Wake, Oahu, and Eniwetok took up the search.  The Navy has these systems on the East Coast, the West Coast, Alaska, and Hawaii to pick up submarines.  They do this by listening for cavitation which is produced when a propellor rotates.  Each ship has a certain sound.  This was mentioned in the movie Red October.  A ship can be identified by its sound fingerprint, and this can be done from quite a distance.  This was also used to detect the three Soviet submarines in the Cuban Missile Crisis.
USAF AFTAC has systems that are tasked with detecting nuclear detonations in the air, on the ground, under the ground, and under the water.  Their systems and the Navy SOSUS hydrophone systems all picked up the same thing, namely two explosions about six minutes apart.  This is important in explaining what happened.  

The Soviets said that a U.S. ship ran into it, but that did not happen because there were no U.S. ships in the area at that time.  These submarines can launch the liquid-fueled missiles while submerged and travelling at about four or five knots.  To launch them, the sub has to open the hatch and flood the missile tube with sea water before the missile can be launched.  

Thousands of pictures have been taken of the K-129, and they show where the explosion occurred.  One of the tube covers is open, and the snorkel and periscope are up.  So the submarine was running near the surface and was probably conducting a test when the first explosion happened.  The second explosion was when the submarine was crushed.  The U.S. has conducted test with old submarines to determine the characteristics of when a submarine sinks.  

As mentioned in the video, U.S. Secretary of State Henry Kissinger prepared a memorandum, and President Richard Nixon approved Project Azorian with one proviso – the sub recovery could not take place before Nixon wrapped up his Moscow summit with the Soviet leader Leonid Breznhnev on July 3, 1974.  
The video also mentioned the burglary at the Suma Corporation in Los Angeles and owned by Howard Hughes.  The information was stolen, but it never came out until later.  The Soviets were out there but did not know what we were doing.  They only found out later in the 1970s.  How did they find out?
Someone spilled the beans.  Some believe that John A. Walker, a Navy warrant officer who spied for the Soviets from the late 1960s until his arrest in 1985, provided information to the Soviets.  Walker’s assignment in the 1970s would not have given him, or his protégé Chief Radioman Jerry Whitworth, access to the operation.  There is the slight possibility that the crypto that Walker and Whitworth provided to the Soviets permitted access to some communications related to Project Azorian.  Remember that classified information is very compartmentalized so access to information outside of your projects is very limited.  Hull also showed a copy of front page of the New York Times detailing the operation from leaked information.
The USS Pueblo was captured on January 23, 1968.  The codebooks that the North Koreans gave to the Soviets may have allowed them to learn about the project.  Usually, agencies would like to collaborate information before they act on it.

Major Hull then jumped ahead to several possibilities on how to retrieve K-129.  The Trieste II bathyscape had two main limitations.  First, it had very limited horizontal mobility.  It was at best a “deep-sea elevator”.  It could go down to 20,000 feet.  Secondly, the craft was surface-based, transported to a dive area in a towed dock and openly placed in the water in preparation for a dive.  Thus it was readily visible to all in the area.  
Another possibility was Mizer.  It was a Navy capability for deep-ocean search with its use of cameras and sonar devices towed at great depths.  Her purpose was well known to the Soviets and fully observable to nearby ships and aircraft.  

That is why the U.S. turned to Howard Hughes.  The company is fully owned by Hughes.  There are no stockholders.  Therefore the secret could be kept.  

The U.S. settled on the USS Halibut.   Modifications were made at the Mare Island, California shipyard and the Keyport, Washington naval base.   It was a WW II submarine that was retrofitted with a nuclear reactor.  It could only go to 300-foot depth.  However, it was outfitted with a darkroom photographic facility and facilities to enable it to stow, release, tow, and recover “Fish” deep-water towed sensor devices with winch and cable.  Its sail structure was increased in height to house additional surveillance antennas.

The USS Halibut was selected as the special operations platform in an operation codenamed Red September.  It had side thrusters; a hanger section sea lock; anchoring winches fore and aft for mushroom anchors which could hold it in place without touching the bottom; saturation diving (mixed-gas) habitat; long- and short-range side-looking sonar; video and photographic equipment; Sperry UNIVAC 1224 mainframe computer; induction tapping and recording equipment; port and starboard, fore and aft seabed skids (“sneakers”}; towed underwater search vehicle (“fish”) and winch; and other specialized oceanographic equipment.  Reportedly, it took between 9,000 and 22,000 pictures of the K-129 prior to Project Azorian.  The number of pictures is unclear because they are still classified.  Remember this was all done on film.  The fish would be sent down and take pictures.  It would be recovered, and the film processed.  It would be sent down again and again.  The effort was to locate where the weapons were.  

The CIA was given the project in order to keep it hush-hush. Several methods were considered to raise K-129.  One was the “brute force” method using massive winches on surface craft and wire ropes.  Another was a “drill string” – a three mile long “string” of connected 5-inch solid drill pipes from the surface with a “claw” at the end.  Imagine the weight of the drill pipe.  A third method was “trade ballast/buoyancy” in which a buoyant material that would be carried down to the submarine using excess ballast that would be released after the buoyant material was attached to the submarine. Finally was “gas generation” to create the necessary buoyancy “at depth” to lift the submarine.  
The drill string approach was selected because there was experience in this method.  Global Marine of Los Angeles used CUSS I to drill 600 ft in the earth’s crust of the shore of Uruguay.  Also, the Glomar Challenger had drilled cores around the world at great depth (i.e. at 20,483 feet).   They also needed Sun Shipbuilding and Dry Dock Company of Chester, Pennsylvania to build the equipment.  The cover story was the mining of iron manganese nodules on the sea floor by Howard Hughes and build the Glomar Explorer to do that.  These nodules also contain cadmium, nickel, and other metals that are very concentrated and are in demand.  A lot of countries are interested in them, but they are at great depth.   Major Hull has worked on some of these nodules.  

He then showed a drawing and a picture of the Glomar Explorer.  The drawing showed the ship with a ling line, the drill string, down to the ocean floor where “Clementine”, the claw assembly which contained cameras and thrusters which allow it to be positioned over the wreck.  The drawing also shows the ship with its 199-foot-long by 74-foot-wide “moon pool” open.  The picture show Clementine in the moon pool with the doors closed.  The recovery took quite a while because it required connect a 60-foot-long drill pipe to the heavy string, lower it, then repeat.  It also required the operation to be quite steady.  The ship could not go through the Panama Canal because it was too wide.  The tried to make it narrower, but they could not fit the submarine and the claw inside if it was narrower.  
How do you keep the building of this ship secret while the Soviets are watching everything?  You build it in Redwood, California using a submersible barge HMB-1 “Hughes Mining Barge”.  They built Clementine and put it in the barge at Mare Island, towed it out under the Golden Gate Bridge, and brought it on board the Explorer without being seen.  The transfer took place in the shallow water off Catalina Island where they submerged the barge under the Explorer and lifted Clementine into the moon pool.
At 16,000 feet under water, everything is collapsed.  He then showed a picture of the wreckage and drawing comparing the wreckage with the original size of the submarine.  They only recovered the front 38 feet of the submarine which is where the torpedoes were.  
 The operation began July 19, 1974 when the moon pool was flooded and the doors opened.  On July 21st, they started lowering Clementine.  On August 6th, “Clemie is home!” back in the Explorer with the recovered section.  They returned to Long Beach on September 21, 1974, and Project Azorian was over.  They packaged up everything in boxes and moved them to another area to analyze it.   Project Matador started October 21, 1974 to go back and recover more but was never implemented.

The total cost was more than $500 million I n1974, about $2 billion in todays dollars.  This was during the Vietnam War and the Apollo program.  So we were spending money like crazy.  Hull then listed thirteen books of the many on this subject.

As mentioned in the video, this project led to the creation of the Glomar Response. “ The United states has issued no official comment on the matters related to the vessel Glomar Explorer.  It is the policy of this government not to confirm, deny or otherwise comment on alleged intelligence activities.  This is a practice followed by all governments, including the USSR.  Regardless of press speculation, there will be no official position on this matter.”
AWARDS
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MG Miles Chapter Commander LTC Gregg Giesler USA (Ret) presents Certificate of Appreciation to Major Robert Hull for his presentation on Project Azorian.  Major Hull had served as an USAF intelligence officer.
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MG Miles Chapter Commander LTC Gregg Giesler USA (Ret) presents an Outstanding Service Medal to HPM Nancy Calhoun for her decades of service to the Albuquerque and Los Alamos Chapters providing the ROTC and JROTC medals in Albuquerque and Central New Mexico.

LAHS NJROTC news
Welcome back to LAHS NJROTC November newsletter! At the beginning of this month we competed at our annual Duke City Drill meet, and we were very successful. We took 1st place in unarmed reg, armed reg, female color guard, male color guard, female PT, male PT, and 1st place overall we also finished 2nd place for precision marksmanship. We had very many individual awards too! We are extremely proud of Topper Company and the work they put into earning gold! 

Moreover we held our annual spaghetti dinner fundraiser at our local Elks Lodge, we raised $1,500! Thank you to everyone in Los Alamos who came and supported us! Topper company also helped with a Veterans Day ceremony with our American Legion. We want to thank those who have served, and we are honored that we can be apart in celebrating that special day!
 Lastly, many of our cadets have passed their advancement and practical tests, we are very proud of them and the effort they put into ranking up. We can't wait to pin them with their new bling within the next couple of weeks. That's all for now, thank you for reading!
C/ENS Alana Hinojosa
IN MEMORIAM


Companion LTC Donald Landry died on Tuesday November 21, 2023.  LTC Landry was a founding member of the Los Alamos Chapter and was its first commander in 1994-1995.  For the last several years he suffered from medical problems and was in assisted living for the last year when he and his wife Sandra moved back to New Mexico.  More information about services and burial later. 

CINC Town Hall Webinar

The MOWW Commander in Chief, BG Victor S. Perez, USA (Ret) invited All Companions to join a CINC Town Hall Webinar. The webinar session offers some insight into MOWW organization leadership discussions, projects and upcoming initiatives in the works. The online webinar begins with an overview slide presentation briefing by the CINC himself, where he provides a comprehensive summary of current MOWW operational projects and a general overview of the “state of the MOWW” if you will. The webinar then addresses pre-event submitted questions from the general MOWW membership population on “all things MOWW” (from projected “due out dates” to current MOWW HQ policy discussion suggestions and ideas to be explored. Lastly, the webinar provides an opportunity for participating fellow companions to submit their own questions for CINC response during the session latter Q&A session.  For those who could not attend the recording is available at the below link.
 

https://us06web.zoom.us/rec/share/8TMIqjP8MtovzKMvXJjyT1uSew4XCMau2kZJIE0qEAgIrofsIdKScgSjsOxjO6bV.mY6ZTqCrJTw1Jfxc
 

Passcode: B0zj$N$%
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· COMMANDER IN CHIEF 
BG Victor S. Perez, USA (Ret)
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Lt Col Marlon Ruiz, USAF (Ret)
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Capt Michael J. Halpin, USMC
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 NATIONAL STAFF

· CHIEF OF STAFF & COO
Col Michael Farrell, USMC (Ret) | chiefofstaff@moww.org
· DIRECTOR OF FINANCE
 finance@moww.org
· MANAGER, MEMBERSHIP PROGRAMS (including dues payments)
HPM Justin Hiller | membership@moww.org 
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Website www.moww.org
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Commander


LTC Gregg Giesler USA (Ret)
    
Home: 505-662-5574

    
 g.giesler@computer.org
Senior Vice Commander

MAJ Robert Hull USAF (Ret)

Home: 505-662-7950
rhull@lata.com
Adjutant
HPM Robert Malone
Home: 505-672-0248
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COMING EVENTS 
December


4
Staff Meeting

10
Chapter Dinner – 2:00 pm –
16
Wreaths Across America 

January


8
Staff Meeting 
16
Chapter Dinner - Robert Hull – 
?  
Northern New Mexico Boy Scout Awards Banquet 

21
Region XIII Zoom MBM meeting
27
MOWW Birthday 1919

February

12
Staff Meeting

20
Chapter Dinner – 

March



11
Staff Meeting 
19
Chapter Dinner – Glen McDuff- Project Alberta
	JOIN MOWW ONLINE:


	MOWW Online is the new online MOWW Community portal.  It is designed for Companions to interact with their membership information.  Please see the article on page 20 of the July-August 2023 issue of the Officer Review [image: image4]here for more information on the new platform, ToucanTech.
 

There are great methods to “connect” with MOWW:
· See your membership information on-screen and make your own edits!
· Make donations via your membership information and see the receipts
· Renew your membership right from your profile page
· Add more information about yourself to the system
 
Soon, we will have more features available to all Companions, such as:
· Email blaster to send newsletters to your chapter members
· Convention registration – attached to your membership!
· No more re-typing of your information
· Chapter and Region “e-headquarters” areas
· Interact with your Chapter or Region electronically!
 
Instructions:
· At the top of the website, please click the blue button [image: image5]MOWW ONLINE.
· If this is your first time accessing (which it should be for most of you), click register.
· On the page that opens, start typing your information.  The system will search for you, and “Find” your profile.  Choose your profile in the dropdown.
· Continue clicking through the registration form.
· Once submitted, The HQ staff will “approve” your access within one business day.  You will receive emails detailing you of the submission and approval.
· Once you get the second message, please feel free to review your profile for accuracy.
· Lastly, TELL YOUR FELLOW COMPANIONS to go register!
 


	 


	

	MOWW Social Media Update

	HQs MOWW is currently managing three Social Media pages and groups on Facebook and LinkedIn.  We are using these platforms to achieve the below goals:
· Improve and enhance communication with chapters  and Companions
· Promote patriotism, love of  the country and public and military service
· Bring public and veteran awareness of MOWW and its mission
· Boost interest in chapter and Companion membership
· Promote outreach programs and engagement with the public
· Recognize national leaders - both youth leaders and adult Companion leaders
We ask that Companions on Facebook and LinkedIn please take the below steps:
1. Join the MOWW National HQs Closed Facebook Group.  This Group is only open to MOWW Companions and Chapter Patriots.  We are using this group primarily to enhance internal communication with our Companions.  Please join the group:
[image: image6]https://www.facebook.com/groups/militaryOrderoftheworldwars
2. Follow the MOWW National HQs Open Facebook page.  This page is being utilized to communicate our message and tell our story to an audience outside the Order.  Please like and follow the page:
[image: image7]https://www.facebook.com/MOWWnational
3. Follow the MOWW National HQs LinkedIn Page.  This page is being utilized to communicate our message and tell our story to an audience outside the Order.  Please like and follow the page:
[image: image8]https://www.linkedin.com/company/the-military-Order-of-the-world-wars-moww
4. Support each other by sharing MOWW content and liking posts.
 

5. Download and follow the MOWW Social Media Playbook at [image: image9]moww.org. 

MOWW VISION

A strong America, dedicated to preserving and advancing American Ideals and Founding Principles.

MOWW MISSION

The Military Order of the World Wars serves our nation and local communities by providing and supporting activities that promote and encourage responsible citizenship, patriotism, youth leadership, military and public service, veteran support, and strong national security.

MOWW STRATEGIC GOALS

Strategic Goal One: Consistently develop and deliver attractive, and high-impact community outreach programs and activities.
Strategic Goal Two:  Expand our impact through alliances and strategic partnerships with organizations that align with our missions.

Strategic Goal Three:  Increase visibility of the Order at the national and local community levels through focused communication, marketing strategies, and local community engagement.

Strategic Goal Four:  Annually grow engaged and sustainable MOWW membership.

Strategic Goal Five:  Increase revenues ensuring adequate financial resources to fulfill the Order’s mission.

Strategic Goal Six:  Increase the number of chapters and strengthen existing chapters.
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